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September 24, 2019
The Honorable Rod Dembowski
Chair, King County Council

Room 1200

C O U R T H O U S E

Dear Councilmember Dembowski:
Enclosed for your consideration is an ordinance establishing a new agreement for King County Metro Transit to operate and maintain Sound Transit’s ST Express Bus service for a period of five years. The partnership between King County and Sound Transit brings together operation of two complementary bus transit networks serving King County residents. In 2018, ST Express bus carried about 9 million passengers on King County operated routes, delivering 99.8 percent of scheduled trips.  
Sound Transit and the County entered into an Intergovernmental Agreement (“IGA”) for the first time to operate and maintain ST Express Bus service starting in 1999. Sound Transit and the County most recently renewed their partnership in 2015, and this IGA expires at the end of 2019. 
Sound Transit and the County plan to enter into a new agreement for the King County Metro’s continued operation of ST Express Bus service, and reached a final agreement on terms and cost on August 30, 2019. 

The new agreement achieves a number of important changes to enhance Metro’s partnership with Sound Transit and coordinate transit services during an important period of transit integration and expansion with Sound Transit’s East Link, Downtown Redmond Link, Federal Way Link, Lynnwood Link, and Bus Rapid Transit expansions. First, the base term of the agreement is five years from 2020 through 2024, with a three year extension option, followed by a 2 year extension option. The agreement provides cost certainty to Sound Transit during this term consistent with the Link Operations and Maintenance IGA by aligning the cost allocation of select central services to the benefits received by Sound Transit. In providing base and maintenance facilities to Sound Transit, Metro limits cost risk for these services by calling for negotiated costs if Sound Transit fleet size increases above 125 from its current size of 119.

The new agreement also strengthens Sound Transit and Metro’s partnership by improving provisions for long-term service planning and data sharing, creating a joint leadership team for operations, and establishing annual strategic discussions for coach standardization to create efficiencies and lower costs.  
A close working partnership facilitated by this agreement benefits the region, King County Metro, and Sound Transit by ensuring more integrated transit planning, and data sharing. A single operator in King County for Metro and Sound Transit also allows for operating efficiencies, and seamless mutual support to best serve customers. In 2018, King County Metro was named best large transit system in North America by the American Public Transportation Association. Metro operation of Sound Transit services extends this high quality operation to more customers in King County.
This agreement is consistent with the goals set forth in the King County Strategic Plan, including the Mobility goal to deliver a seamless network of transportation options, and increase integration between transportation modes and all service providers. This agreement also supports the 2016-2022 Equity and Social Justice Strategic Plan by increasing our capacity to do systematic and equitable workforce development through a larger work force delivering more transit service to more places in King County. This agreement is also important to achieving the goals of the King County Strategic Climate Action Plan by operating services to reduce transportation emissions, increase the reliability and efficiency of transit, and expand the use of transit.
As King County Executive, I am honored to send this agreement for your consideration on behalf of King County residents. With this agreement, Sound Transit and King County Metro can work together to continue to develop an integrated mobility network and eliminate congestion in our region. 

If you have any questions, please feel free to contact Bill Bryant, Service Development Managing Director, Metro Transit Department, 206-477-6456.
Sincerely,

Dow Constantine

King County Executive

Enclosure

cc:
King County Councilmembers
ATTN: Carolyn Busch, Chief of Staff

Melani Pedroza, Clerk of the Council


Dwight Dively, Director, Office of Performance, Strategy and Budget

Rob Gannon, General Manager, Metro Transit Department

Terry White, Deputy General Manager, Metro Transit Department


Michelle Allison, Chief of Staff, Metro Transit Department


David Eldred, General Counsel, Metro Transit Department


Christina O’Claire, Mobility Division Director, Metro Transit Department 
